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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 
ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 28, 2012 
 

 Chairman Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 
meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:02 
o’clock, p.m. in the Town Council Chambers with the following members 
in attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Joseph LaPorte, Matthew O’Keefe & Bryan Wysong  
        

 Alternates:  Thomas Lombardi & Dee Ahearn 
     

 Others:  Rob Librandi, Zoning Enforcement Officer 
      
   
 A quorum was determined. 

 Absent:  Ronald Bohigian & Juanita Champagne, Alternate 
Commissioners 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 
everyone in attendance. 

 Vice Chairman Jeffrey Gworek explained the procedure to be 
followed in the presentation of an application and advised should 
their appeal be approved they file it with the Town Clerk’s Office as 
soon as they receive the formal approval in the mail before starting 
any work.  You have one year to begin the project. 
 
ROBERT SALKA, Chairman, presiding: 
 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the Minutes from the 
previous meeting.  MR. LaPorte seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on 
a voice vote. 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 A. Appeal #5903A, Application of Katholiki Georgaras Morin for 
special exception approval for a food vending trailer under Sections 
4-01.31 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 447 N. Main Street, 
property of Polar Properties LLC in a B zone. 

 MS. MORIN: My name is Katholiki Morin, 457 North Main Street in 
Southington, Second Floor.  
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay, do you want to explain to the Board what you’d 
like us to do for you? 

 MS. MORIN:  I would like to get a permit to park my food vending     
trailer on Polar Properties where in Southington. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Go ahead, anything else?  Do you want to go 
through like your operation? 

 MS. MORIN:  I do have some pictures if you’d like to take a look 
and a letter from the owner that he gives us permission to park it 
there. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Mr. Chairman, do you want me to read the letter? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes, please. Would you read it into the record? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  “To Whom It May Concern:  I, Greg Zakereta ---
George Zakereta owner of Polar Properties on 447 North Main Street in 
Southington, Connecticut, give Jeff and Katholiki Morin, owners of 
Katholiki’s Kitchen, LLC, permission to park their food vending 
trailer on said property.” 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Do we have any questions of the applicant on 
this particular appeal? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Typically, if we were to approve an appeal of a 
food cart for vendors, we would have certain conditions and let me go 
through the conditions with you and you tell me whether you believe 
you can meet them. 

 The first one is there be no temporary signage allowed including 
but not limited to balloons, streamers, flags or banners. 

 Second, that the trailer must be removed off site at the end of 
each business day. 

 Third, that garbage must be cleaned up. 

 Fourth, that the location of the structure shall not obstruct the 
sightlines. 

 Fifth, that you need health department approval. 

 Six, any storage of food on site must satisfy the health 
department. 

 Seven, an annual Zoning Board of Appeals approval is needed.  So, 
an approval would be a one year approval. 
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 Eight, that the written hours of operation and location of time 
frame need to be stated.  So, you need to tell us that before we vote 
on it. 

 Nine, that the applicant is the only person allowed to operate at 
this specific location.  So, you couldn’t sell your business to 
someone and allow someone else to run it. 

 Tenth, that no other location would be allowed unless you apply 
to the Zoning Board of Appeals.  So, this is specific to this 
location. 

 And, finally, that written confirmation from the property owner 
allows you to sell on the site.  We’ve already heard that you have 
that. 

 MS. MORIN:  Okay, all of that criteria will be met. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 MS. MORIN:  The hours of operation um, will be from 7:00 to 3:00 
in the afternoon. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay.  How many days a week? 

 MS. MORIN:  From Monday thru Saturday. 

 Saturdays will probably be later than 7:00 --- around 10:00 to 
3:00 on Saturdays. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 MS. MORIN:  And, then of course, I will need to be in the trailer 
in order to prepare certain foods for the next day.  Probably, an hour 
or two. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay, so those would be your selling times, then, 
so to speak? 

 MS. MORIN:  Uh, well.  I mean, I could sell food if somebody came 
up and wanted to order something between the hours of 3:00 to 5:00. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  This is to be renewed every year? 

 THE CHAIR:  What’s that? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  This is to be renewed every year? 

 THE CHAIR: Yes.  That’s part of the regulation. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Okay. 
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 THE CHAIR:  So, the hours then are 7:00 to 5:00, possibly?  I’d 
rather – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Err on the long side. 

 THE CHAIR: -- frame it properly than cut you short. 

 MS. MORIN:  Okay.  Seven to five, yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 (Pause) 

 Are there any --- now, this is in the parking lot of where We 
Ship and Pack or something like that is? 

 MS. MORIN:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  And, you are going to have no signage out 
there at all advertising your position or where you’re located? 

 MS. MORIN:  No signage.  Just the Menu that will be in the front 
of the trailer. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, this trailer is going to be in the same spot 
all the time? 

 THE CHAIR: Yes, it has to be as part of the regulations. 

 MS. MORIN:  Right. Only at the end of the day we would move it 
towards our house which is a few feet away. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions? 

 MR. WYSONG:  The map that is in front of us has a little yellow 
blocked off area, is that where the parking is going to be? 

 MS. MORIN:  Um— 

 THE CHAIR:  I think if you look at the picture, it’ll pretty much 
--- it’s right across from We Ship and Pack. 

 MS. MORIN:  It would be the first parking space next to the grass 
area which is, I think it’s across from Rumino Floors rather than the 
Ship and Pack place. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 Is there any one here speaking in favor of the application? 

 MR. MORIN:  I’d like to speak. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Please state your name and address for the record, 
please? 

 MR. MORIN:  My name is Jeff Morin, 457 North Main Street, Second 
Floor.  Tiki’s my wife.  She was raised in restaurants. Her parents 
owned pizza places around the state.  This is her passion.  She loves 
to do this.  This is all she wants to do.  This venue, as far as 
having a trailer for her to operate out of, is ideal for us right now.  
Within a couple of years we’d like to upgrade up into a retail 
location where she can offer more of what she’s capable of doing. 

 Every time anyone comes over, she’s in that kitchen all day long.  
And, everything she prepares, everyone eats until the plate is 
finished and asks what’s next?  It’s just how it’s been since I’ve 
known her.   

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  That’s supportive. 

 MR. MORIN:  And, I can go on and on. 

 THE CHAIR: No, that’s okay. 

 (Chuckles) 

 MR. MORIN:  Uh, this is it.  You know?  We put a lot of time and 
money into this. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Thank you. 

 MR. MORIN:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone else speaking in favor of this application?  
Is there anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. Appeal #5904A, Application of Dan LaPorte for special 
exception approval to serve alcohol in outdoor bar area under Sections 
3-01.31, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 201 Pattonwood 
Drive, property of 18Fore18 Group LLC in an R-=80 zone. 

 Commissioner Joseph LaPorte recused himself from this appeal.  
The Chair asked the record to show Joe LaPorte will be excusing 
himself and that Tom Lombardi will be seated for him for this 
application.  Mr. LaPorte left the room. 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead. 

 MR. LAPORTE: Good evening, I’m  Dan Laporte. My address is 50 
Silo Drive in Plantsville, Connecticut. 

 I’m one of the owners of Hawks Landing Country Club and what we 
are looking to do is utilize --- we’d like to construct a temporary, 
portable bar to be located outside on our deck. 

 I don’t know if you’ve been to our facility and all, but you walk 
up to our clubhouse, we have an outdoor dining deck.  We’re looking to 
utilize a portable bar that can be --- we would like to construct it 
in three sections and that way we can use it for different size venues 
that we have.  So we could relocate it to other spots on the property. 

 And, when it is located on the deck, we would appreciate the 
opportunity to have seating at the     deck for patrons at that time. 
But again, this will be constructed into three different sections so 
when we have a smaller venue that’s portable.  We will only be using 
it seasonably during our golfing months when the course is open.  That 
way we could utilize it at other parts of the property. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Presently, we do have a sit down bar or --- uh, we 
have a small service bar that’s approximately 3 or 4 feet wide and 
that’s located indoors. 

 MR. GWOREK:  That’s just in the clubhouse? 

 Do you have one in the --- nothing in the pavilion? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Um, we have a um, it’s not, it’s a portable bar 
that we utilize in the pavilion, also. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  How many bar stools are you looking for? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  On the plan we drew it ten. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Ten?  Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That would be the maximum. 
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 And, for time of usage, I mean, we very rarely on the deck have 
anything that’s beyond ten.  Ten o’clock at the latest.  So, um, it 
wouldn’t be utilized for any time frame after that. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Typically, in terms of stipulations for an outdoor 
deck, we would specify the hours of operation. So basically you’re 
saying 9:00 pm? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Right, nine or ten. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay.   All alcoholic beverages are served in 
glasses, cups and not in original containers.  Would you serve it that 
way? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  In the original containers or – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Not in original containers. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Well, beer would be served in a beer bottle or a 
can.  Or would we have to place it in a glass? 

 THE CHAIR: Normally, we basically, on all the stipulations, it 
has been not served in the original container --- not beer bottles.  
It has to be served in a glass or cup or something like that.  That’s 
the way they have been. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  We can comply with that.  That’s not a problem. 

 THE CHAIR:   Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay.  Also, no music or entertainment. 

 MR.LAPORTE:  Um, we occasionally have a guitar player or a small 
singer occasionally. 

 THE CHAIR: Now, just to clarify and I know he’s going through the 
stipulations, but didn’t you get a variance for this, just, not the 
bar, but for the pavilion, the hours of operation and music?  Am I 
right in that? 

 MR. LAPORTE: I believe we did, yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you have that, Rob?  Because, I mean, there is no 
sense in – we don’t want to reinvent the wheel and I think he already 
has approval for the music, as well.  Because of the location. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, perhaps what we can do when we make the 
motion is we can make a motion that it is subject to the same 
stipulations in the variance that he already has. 

 THE CHAIR:  Good. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, then by reference, we can look back to that 
and we’ll have it. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s fine.  Is that okay with you?  Does that work 
for you? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  It works. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anything else? 

 MR.GWOREK:  The indoor? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Again, it says no amplification or loudspeakers.  
But I know at the golf venue they’ve already --- do loudspeakers. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think I would probably want to stick with what 
they have an approval for.  Or what they have a variance for and not 
expand that variance. 

 THE CHAIR: Right.  And, I think the only real change then would 
be that the actual serving of alcohol there and what you are saying is 
not in the original containers is pretty consistent with what we do 
now. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Correct.  I think the one thing that would be 
different is because it’s an outdoor pavilion; it would be a one year 
approval as opposed to a variance which would continue.  So you would 
have to come back on an annual basis for that. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I just have one question:  Nothing is going to 
change in terms of the operation of the deck because as it stands now, 
the waitresses bring beer and alcohol out to the customers.  Now there 
is just going to be another reference point for the staff. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Right.  A lot of times we have single golfers – 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Yah. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  --- and they sit at a table by themselves.  We’re 
always asked, you know, it would be nice to have a bar right here to 
sit at. 

 MR.  LOMBARDI:  And, how about TVs.  Aren’t there TVs against the 
clubhouse?  I mean, that looks like the location of the bar. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Exactly. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  So you’ll have a TV and then the bar. 

 MR. LAPORTE:   Right. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Okay. 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  That’s exactly the spot. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Are there any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none – 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I just have one more, sorry.  

 I know the area where it is going, so I think it might be useful 
to point out the dimensions of the bar.  I don’t know what --- it 
doesn’t say anything here.  My guess would be 12 feet or something 
like that? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Thirty. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s on there. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Thirty feet? 

 THE CHAIR:  Thirty feet in three sections. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:   That brings it pretty close to the door? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Exactly. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Close to the door where you walk in.  Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, a little bit past the TV to the railing.  Like 
I said, it’s going to be in three sections. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Okay.  So you can move it if you want. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So we can move it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. No other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any one speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Is there anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 Mr. LaPorte entered the room.  Let the record show we will be 
reseating Commissioner LaPorte. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry.  Do we want to take them both?  This came 
up once before as with regards we weren’t sure about the number of 
buildings and then the size of the buildings.  I am wondering if we 
shouldn’t take them together. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Take the, both applications at the same time? 

 THE CHAIR:  We’ll vote on them separately, but we’ll go through 
them together. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Okay, then I’ll read both. 

 THE CHAIR:  What’s that?  Yes, why don’t you read both but we’ll 
vote on, you know, each one separately because they are separate here. 

 MR.  LIBRANDI:  Okay. 

 

 C. Appeal #5905A, Application of Southington Country Club Inc. 
for special exception approval to allow more than one accessory 
structure under Sections 2-01A & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 150 
Savage Street, property of Southington Country Club Inc., in an R-
20/25 zone. 

 AND 

 D. Appeal #5906A, Application of Southington Country Club Inc. 
for a 20 square foot variance to allow a 280 square foot accessory 
structure where 260 square feet is allowed under Section 2-01A & 15-04 
of the Zoning Regulations, 150 Savage Street, property of Southington 
Country Club Inc. in an R-20/25 zone. 

 MR. KASTNER:  Harry Kastner, 55 Dogwood Drive, Southington.  
Southington Country Club, Savage Street, Southington. 

 This will be more storage space for our kitchen, so we want to 
put a shed --- we bought a shed and we want permission to use it.  
We’ve been holding off. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s sitting in the parking lot. 

 MR. KASTNER:  It’s sitting in the parking lot.  We’d like to move 
it out of the parking lot. 

 (Laughter) 

 Golfers are going to start showing up soon. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah. 
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 MR. KASTNER:  It’s just that the health department doesn’t want 
any clutter or storage in the kitchen and we don’t have any space, so 
we need something for dry, clean storage. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, they need help there.  So, this is a first 
class operation.  I’m not concerned with this. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah, I mean, I think the only comment I’d make it 
we’re talking about an R-2025 zone.  So that’s half acre zoning.  I 
think your parcel is about 90 acres.  So, you know, technically, there 
could be 90 sheds if there were 90 parcels.  And, you’re asking for an 
extra one.  I think the uniqueness feature is there. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  And, you’re putting that --- that is going to 
be right at the end of the lot on the – right behind that line of 
shrubs you have there. 

 MR. KASTNER:  Right.  It will be up in the shrubs.  We’ll take a 
few out and put it up there.  Because we need to keep the driveway 
open because that’s where golf carts come up to the golf course. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, I don’t think --- the nearest house is like 
500 feet away or so.  The nearest.  On Savage Street. 

 THE CHAIR:  The only thing across the street is the church and 
that’s quite a ways away up there. And, as Matt said, it’s like 60 or 
90 acres or something.  So ---  okay. 

 Anything else? 

 (No response) 

 Anybody else here speaking in a favor of this application? 

  (No response) 

 Is there anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, these applications are closed.  Thank you. 
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Continued Public Hearing Items 

 A. Appeal #5900A, Application of Kurt Holyst for a variance to 
allow 80 square foot pylon sign where 44 square feet is allowed & 60 
square feet of wall signage where 44 square feet is allowed under 
Sections 13-07A, 13-07B & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 897 South 
Main Street, property of HQ Realty LLC in a B zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte advised he did read the Minutes of the last meeting. 

 Mr. O’Keefe recused himself as he had represented the applicant 
in the acquisition of the property.  The Chair noted that Mr. O’Keefe 
will be recusing himself.  He seated Mr. Lombardi for Mr. O’Keefe for 
this item. 

 (Mr. O’Keefe left the room.) 

 

 MR. HOLYST: Kurt Holyst of 1 Sawmill Road in Plantsville, 
Connecticut.  

 I’m here today because I purchased the old Mirando gas station 
which was a nonconforming lot when I purchased it.  But there was a 
building on it.  Obviously, in total disarray.  The Town had worked in 
court and tried to condemn it.  For 15 years, taxes weren’t paid on 
it.  I purchased the property and the back taxes were paid.  The 
building came down.  I tried to enhance the Town of Southington. 

 Obviously, the zoning laws that were put in place after this 
building was put up, made it a nonconforming lot.  The lot was a lot 
prior zoning regulations and because of zoning regulations it became 
nonconforming. 

 So the size of the building I can put up is a set size because of 
zoning rules.  And, because of the size of the building, it limits my 
ability to put a larger sign up.  And, that is why I am here in front 
of you today.  

 To make the project work like I discussed last time I was here we 
need to entice the people of the Town of Southington and those who 
drive through to stop at this facility and support the amount of money 
that it’s going to take to do what we are asking to do. 

 As you see, this is what the building looked like.  No one else 
wanted it.   

 That’s what the building will look like when and if it is 
constructed. 

 Obviously, the constructing of that building takes money.  The 
running of a business takes money.  And, the ability to get people in 
to support that building is why I ask for a larger sign. 
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 Zoning laws were put into place to keep the integrity of a 
neighborhood the same.  You bought into a neighborhood say as a 
residential person, you expect that your neighbors and all comply to 
what you’ve purchased in so that they don’t destroy the neighborhood 
by doing something different. 

 You go up and down Route 10 from the eye that you can see from 
this building there are signs that are larger with a smaller building 
than what I’m asking for.  I am not here to point them out, but if you 
drove up and down the property, there are two or three that you can 
see from this building that measure more square footage than I’m 
asking and the building as far as linear footage is smaller. 

 So, I am only here in front of you to say is that sometimes 
zoning laws were in place and they make a property nonconforming and 
they make a property that doesn’t work and that’s what we’re here to 
say today is that not everything is perfect in the world.  We don’t 
all get 100 when we took a test and zoning laws didn’t get a 100 in 
this case.  They failed this piece of property by putting restrictions 
on that don’t allow it to work. 

 And, that is what I look for you guys to decide. Not is there a 
hardship per say on this property.  The zoning laws have failed this 
piece of property.  They’re a good thing.  Zoning laws prevent things 
from happening that ruin a neighborhood or ruin a thing. Here is an 
example that the zoning laws, if we don’t change them, don’t help the 
piece of property. 

 MR.  LAPORTE:  I probably disagree with part of that anyways.  
The difference between your sign, you’re like asking like 80 percent.  
Am I right?  I read the Minutes from last time. About 80 percent.  

 You’re asking for this Board, without a hardship and my opinion 
is you don’t have a hardship, so my thing is, a small sign would work 
just as well as a bigger sign. 

 What you have down there is a lot of residential going down that 
street. 

 MR. HOLYST:  There is some residential directly --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  No.  What I’m getting at is this Board has to have 
a hardship.  It has to have a hardship.  You didn’t clearly establish 
a hardship. 

 MR. HOLYST:  Last week, and again, each case is different. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  It is, that’s right. 

 MR. HOLYST:  Totally different.  But last week a sign was 
approved for 220 percent and I asked for 100.  And, again I – I know 
each case is different. 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  That’s right. 

 MR. HOLYST:  And, that’s in a pure 100 percent --- and I don’t 
fault them.  I’m happy that they’re successful.  I want them to 
succeed.  I’m pro business.  I want tax base.  A hundred percent 
residential.   

 If you go down Route 10, fifty-fifty mix.  Let’s go seventy-
thirty mix.  There are some residential, but office residential.  I 
mean, it’s by far more commercialized than at the same time a sign was 
accepted that was larger.   

 So, you know, I mean again, as far as the hardship, zoning laws 
made this a hardship.  They made it a nonconforming use.  I would love 
to put up a bigger building.  Zoning laws don’t allow a bigger 
building.  If you guys say, hey, Kurt, go ahead and construct a 200 
square face building, no problem.  I’ll put it up bigger.  

 Zoning laws took this lot and said this is as big as you can put 
it.  And, what I did is I stepped up to the plate and I bought 
something that no one else wanted. There was no line.  The Town 
couldn’t even take it with the taxes.  I’m asking for a partnership.  
In all honesty, that is what I was expecting.  A partnership between 
myself and the Town.  If there was no larger signs up and down that 
street, I could say a larger sign would wreck that neighborhood.  But 
when there’s larger signs --- and when say, well, they’re 
grandfathered in, they were --- but it is the neighborhood. It’s the 
same as everybody else. 

 If you buy a house, a ranch in a ranch neighborhood, you keep it 
all the same.   And, I am not asking for anything that’s out of the 
ordinary on that street.  If I was, I wouldn’t be standing here.  I 
would say I have no argument.  I’m asking for what is typical in that 
neighborhood. 

 If it was atypical, I would say, you’re right.  It’s atypical.  
You go up and down the street and you’ll find signs just as large, if 
not larger, with a smaller linear footage of that property. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, what you are asking for is an excessive 
variance.  Is that what you’re asking?  This is excessive.  Because 
it’s about 80 percent. 

 MR. HOLYST: I’m asking for what’s currently in that area.  
Nothing out of the ordinary of what you drive up and down the street.  
You know, what I mean is all I can do is an analogy.  If you buy into 
a  residential zone and the houses are all 1500 square foot, you 
expect some to build another 1500 square foot in that neighborhood.  
That’s what (sic) zoning laws are placed into.  To keep the 
neighborhood the same.  
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 Zoning laws here created a nonconforming lot, said the building 
had to be small, a small building means a small sign and I’m asking 
for a sign that is equivalent to  up --- if there were no other signs 
up and down the street, I would agree with you.  We wouldn’t be here. 

 But if you look to the right, you’ll see multiple signs that are 
larger and less linear footage. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What they wanted to do is quiet the neighborhood 
down. That’s why they didn’t want you to build something huge down 
there.  They didn’t want you to build something huge. 

 Because you keep saying that if the Town let me build this, you 
could put a bigger sign down there.  Of course.  But they want to keep 
this less. 

 MR. HOLYST:  Well, it’s the dimensions of the lot.  It’s not the 
square footage of the lot.  It just happens to be the configuration of 
the lot.  With that size of piece of property, if it wasn’t linear 
with the dimensions and it didn’t have the triangular shape, it would 
allow a bigger building.  Because of the linear shape of the property 
--- it’s not because of the area of the thing. 

 If you took that same size lot that was equivalent to the next 
door neighbor’s lot and the neighbor to the other, you could stick a 
bigger building. It just so happens the linearation (sic) of the lot 
that creates it nonconforming. 

 It’s not the square footage of the piece of property.  It’s a 
half acre lot.  We’re only going to be able to put a small piece on 
it.  It’s just happens to be the design of the lot.  Not the size of 
the lot.   If it was a much smaller lot, I could say, okay.  The 
square footage, the green space on that lot is larger than its 
neighbors, but it doesn’t have the same size building because the 
front set back and side setbacks and because it’s on a corner.  It’s 
got a road behind it, it’s got a road --- it’s unique.  It’s unique to 
no other piece of property in the Town of Southington like that.  It’s 
on a corner next to a park, residential.  It’s different. 

 But if you look to the left and you look to the right, I’m not 
asking for anything different than other people have.  It’s a 90-year 
old site with a sign. We want to hang the same sign off that’s been 
here.  The existing sign pole from the time this was built. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  I mean, I spoke with the Zoning Enforcement 
Officer. Apparently you were, you came in and you were going to work 
with Rob after the last meeting and try to work something out. 

 Apparently, that didn’t work out very well because you are still 
asking for the same square footage.  So, there was no compromise on 
either side.  
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 Number two is I drive up and down that street and I did 
specifically for this particular application and I asked Rob, the 
Zoning Enforcement Officer, to look at all of the signs on that 
street.  They are all conforming.   

 The one, and if you look at the size of the building, the only 
one that’s huge, and that’s the one with the karate, that’s a huge 
sign.  But if you look at the linear square footage of the building, 
it is in conformity.  So all of the signs on that street as far as I 
can tell and according to the zoning enforcement, everything is in 
conformity. 

 There are no signs that are outside that needed a variance.  

 And, you’re coming before us and I said it at the last meeting, 
you did a great job.  And, I thank you for tearing down that building.  
I congratulate you on the looks of that building.  It’s going to be 
gorgeous.  I want your business to succeed.  But, don’t use the charge 
that other buildings left and right are out of conformance because 
they’re not.  They are all within regulation, all of them. 

 So this sign is 8 by 10 hanging sign that’s huge.  That’ll stand 
out from all other signs and all other buildings on that street from 
Kennedy all of the way down to the Plantsville Pharmacy.  There’s 
nothing.  

 So, you know, I wanted you to come in and work with Rob to see if 
we could come to a compromise.  But you weren’t willing to compromise.  
You’re saying I am going to go with 80 square feet.  On top of it, 
you’re going to put, you’re going to ask for variances for the signs 
on the building. 

 And, I understand it is a unique piece of property.  You did the 
Town a favor by taking it.  But you knew what you had when you bought 
it.  It’s not something that the Town sprang on you in saying, oh, by 
the way, you know, this is the way the lot looks.  You know when you -
-- it is a self imposed hardship if you want to go that route. 

 MR. HOLYST: I am not sitting here saying I didn’t know the size 
of the property before I bought. 

 THE CHAIR:  Oh, I know.  I’m just – 

 MR. HOLYST:  My expectations was to hope that there was 
workmanship of the Town as well as myself.  I mean, and that’s, I 
mean, you know again, was I --- I was looking for the support of the 
Town to say, we got rid of this and we have to give something.   

 And, I’m going to be straight up.  There hasn’t been any give.  
It’s been the state and the town.  For something that nobody wanted, I 
have spent, I don’t know, four months fighting with every individual 
to make a project work on this piece of property.  
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 And, as far as the signs on the building, I have no problem 
reducing them.  Taking that out because we redesigned the signs on the 
building.  We had discussed that.  We didn’t ask for a large sign or 
any sign on Buckland Street which we could put one in.  That’s allowed 
by the zoning laws.  And, we didn’t say to put it in.  You know, I 
mean, we weren’t putting one out there because we wanted a big sign on 
Route 10.  But we’ll put one on Buckland Street with a small one --- 
that’s not what we want.  We don’t want to ruin the neighborhood. 

 We took on a project to help the Town.  And, all I get is hitting 
against the wall, hitting against the wall.  

 Because I am allowed signs on the back of the building.  I am 
allowed a sign on the road Buckland Street.  We are not proposing 
those.  We didn’t propose a sign on the road on Buckland Street.   

 But I asked for a larger one outside.  I asked for people to say, 
which is better, on Route 10 where there are signs everywhere.  For 
this to work or not to work.   

 I have no problem getting rid of the proposal for the sized signs 
on the front of the building.  I am allowed 40 square feet. And, 
that’s fine. 

 But the sign hanging down may end   up being 70 square feet.  But 
I am not going to sit and ask for something that I --- 78 and have it 
be 78.5 and somebody say you’ve got to take it down. That’s the 
maximum size.  Will it be 80?  Probably not when it’s all said and 
done --- what they can – 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, but we’re voting on a variance of 80 square 
feet.  I had asked you to work with Rob.  You know, I think we were 
willing to work with you, but you’re not willing to work with us. 
You’ve come in and said this is what I want. 

 MR. LIBRANDI: Well, when we had spoken in my office, you said you 
were going to talk to your architect to see if he could redesign it to 
see if the sign can fit in with that larger size of what you wanted. 

 MR. HOLYST:  That’s what I said, it is going to come in a tad bit 
below but I don’t want to ask for a little bit less.  Again, if they 
deny it, I then have to work with something that doesn’t work. Like we 
discussed then I am going to put one on Buckland Street and stuff like 
that.  We had talked that I didn’t ask for one in the thing on 
Buckland Street.  I have no problem with keeping the 44 square inches 
(sic) on the building instead of asking for a larger one there.  I 
just want the ability to promote the three businesses that are going 
to be an office there. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I’m here to vote on what I read.  That we 
advertised in the newspaper.  Okay? 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s what we have to vote on. 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  That’s what we have to vote on.   

 THE CHAIR:  That’s why we continued the public hearing. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  It’s not Let’s Make a Deal. 

 THE CHAIR:  No, no, that’s not – 

 MR. LAPORTE:  This isn’t Let’s Make a Deal here. 

 THE CHAIR:  The point was, we continued the public hearing for 
the applicant to work with the zoning enforcement officer to see if 
they can come to some kind of an agreement or compromise.  That hasn’t 
happened.  So, you are right.  We have to vote on what we’re looking 
at here.  We’re not here to negotiate.  That’s not the way we can do 
business.   

 So, what we’re looking at, you know, is an 80 square foot 
building or sign that’s an 8 by 10 sign which is 80 percent above what 
is in the regulation. 

 Are there any other questions of the applicant? 

 MR. GWOREK: I have some.  You’re using the existing pole that was 
there? 

 MR. HOLYST:  Yah. 

 MR. GWOREK:  How tall is that pole now? 

 MR. HOLYST:  I don’t know.  It’s on the site plan.   

 MR. GWOREK:  It is over 8 feet?  I mean, is the signing going to 
go from, you know, the top of the pole to the ground level or is it 
going to be raised? 

 MR. HOLYST: No. It will hang off the triangular piece. 

 MR. GWOREK:  That’ll be able to support an       80 square foot 
sign? 

 THE CHAIR:  That pole that’s there now, is number one, leaning 
towards the building.   

 MR. HOLYST: No, it’s – 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s leaning towards the building.  I’m pretty sure 
because I drive by it.  And, it’s not in the diameter – I don’t know 
if it is going to hold an 8 by 10.  It’s all rusted.  I don’t think it 
will even hold an 8 by 10 sign. 

 MR. HOLYST:  That’s   just surface rust. 

 THE CHAIR:  Huh? 



19 

 

 MR. HOLYST:  Surface rust.  That would be sandblasted off and 
repainted. 

 THE CHAIR:  To your point, it’s not that tall. 

 MR. GWOREK:  So, basically would you --- were you planning on 
raising it above the ground level or just keeping it, you know, flush 
with the ground.  Eight feet high, if you raised it another foot – 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. HOLYST: If you look at the picture, it would come off the --- 
just like the sign that was there when the building was built. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay. 

 MR. HOLYST:  It hung from, it hung from that. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR: Any other questions? 

 MR.WYSONG:  I have a couple of comments since the sign at the, 
the sign at the establishment you cited farther down the road.  At 991 
- – 

 THE CHAIR:  The one with the karate at 991? 

 MR. WYSONG:  That sign is 10 by 12 feet.  Currently, 1,2,3,4 – 7 
businesses are advertised on that sign with 3 open spaces. 

 One of the advertisers, one of the businesses uses 20 square feet 
for the karate place. 

 The other businesses are 10 square feet apiece. 

 So you’re coming to us with proposing a sign for 3 businesses at 
80 square feet.  I have given you the sense of what I find within the 
regulations and common sense to be acceptable.   

 If we continue this meeting, you may take that as an indication 
of how this member feels about the sign you’ve proposed. 

 MR. HOLYST:  I hear you. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Okay.   

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I just have one comment, too.  I agree with the 
other comments that you have done a great job and I think it is going 
to look great there.  And, I think whether it’s an 8 by 10 sign or a 4 
by 11 to give you the 44 square feet, I think you’re going to get 
plenty of people coming into your business either way. 

 I think people’re going to realize that it is a beautiful project 
and people are really going to appreciate that.  So, I don’t think the 
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increase in size is really going to --- I don’t think that business 
argument is valid. 

 Although, the theory is there.  I just think you’re doing a great 
job and people appreciate that.  So --- 

 MR. HOLYST:  Just to respond to that comment.  Obviously, when 
the building was originally built a while back (inaudible).  But the 
repetitiveness of seeing things is like a TV commercial.  You don’t 
know it the first time you see it.  It’s repetitive. 

 The size with repetitive signs is, I mean, marketing is, we stick 
an ad in the paper every month. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Right. 

 MR. HOLYST:  We put flyers out all the time.  Repetitiveness.   
Seeing it over and over again. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Right.  The dumpsters look great, too.  The 
garbage cans.  Those all look great.  Everyone sees them.  So – 

 MR. HOLYST:  The WOW factor of after it’s built two years from 
now will wear off and that’s where the signage comes into play. 

 Would it need a sign tomorrow once the building is built for the 
first two years --- you don’t need a sign.  It’s after people get used 
to a new building there or construction gone.   

 It is to convey the message that’s needed to get them in. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I think 4 by 11 --- I mean, I am looking at that 
board there (indicating) and I don’t know what that is but that is not 
8 feet tall for sure and that’s a pretty big sign.  And, if I drive by 
that every day, that’s going to catch my attention, as well.  So, yah, 
maybe 8 by 10 would catch it more, but at some point, there is a point 
where it is all right, I got the message.  But I think it is going to 
look great either way. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other discussion? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Well, just to echo what Tom said, I mean, this table 
(indicating) is just about 4 by 8.   So, I mean, you’re adding, if you 
add 2 more feet  to this to get it 6 by 8, you have 48 square feet 
which the Board might be much more open to than an 8 by 10.  I mean, 
that is a big table.  And, you add 2 more feet to that, I mean, that’s 
much more viable than 80 square feet.  I can see 48 square feet. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  And, people aren’t going by that fast.  It’s not 
like a highway, a billboard, where you need it to be so big.  People 
are going relatively slow there.  It is an intersection.  So you have 
time to really get a good look at it.  That’s another point, too. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Anything else? 
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 MR. HOLYST: No. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Is there anyone else here speaking in favor of 
this application? 

 (No response) 

 Is there anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 

7:41 pm. 
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REGULAR MEETING 

 The Chair stated for the record that Mr. O’Keefe will be 
reseated.   Mr. O’Keefe entered the room. 

  

NEW BUSINESS: 

 

 A. Appeal #5903A, Application of Katholiki Georgaras Morin for 
special exception approval for a food vending trailer under Sections 
4-01.31 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 447 N. Main Street, 
property of Polar Properties LLC in a B zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to Approve Appeal #5903A with ten 
stipulations. 

 Stipulations: 

 1. There be no temporary signage allowed including but not 
limited to balloons, streamers, flags or banners. 

 2. The trailer must be removed off site at the end of each 
business day. 

 3. Garbage must be cleaned up. 

 4. The location of the structure shall not obstruct the 
sightlines. 

 5.  Health department approval is necessary. 

 6. Any storage of food on site must satisfy the health 
department regulations. 

 7. Annual Zoning Board of Appeals approval is needed.   

 8. Hours of operation would be limited to Monday through 
Saturday from 7:00 am to 5:00 pm. 

 9. That the applicant is the only person allowed to operate at 
this specific location.  

 10. No other location would be allowed unless you apply to the 
Zoning Board of Appeals for approval.   

 Mr. Wysong seconded. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 B. Appeal #5904A, Application of Dan LaPorte for special 
exception approval to serve alcohol in outdoor bar area under Sections 
3-01.31, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 201 Pattonwood 
Drive, property of 18Fore18 Group LLC in an R-=80 zone. 

 Let the record show Joseph LaPorte is recusing himself.  (Left 
the room) and Tom Lombardi will be seated for this application’s vote. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion with regard to Appeal #5904A.  Motion 
to approve subject to the same stipulations that were contained in a 
variance secured by this applicant in the past for the operation of 
its restaurant and bar business with the specific exception that this 
approval is valid for one year and has to be renewed annually.  I 
would ask the other stipulations be incorporated by written reference 
in the approval. 

 Mr. Wysong seconded. 

 The Chair said with the stipulations on the pavilion and the 
hours of operation and the music that we approved the last time that 
Commissioner O’Keefe put in there, they’ve done an excellent job over 
the last year or two years. So, I see no reason that would change with 
this, what I would classify as a minor stipulation. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

 Mr. LaPorte re-entered the meeting.  The Chair reseated Mr. 
LaPorte. 

 C. Appeal #5905A, Application of Southington Country Club Inc. 
for special exception approval to allow more than one accessory 
structure under Sections 2-01A & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 150 
Savage Street, property of Southington Country Club Inc., in an R-
20/25 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion on Appeal #5905A to approve.  Mr. 
LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe reiterated for the record that if there were one 
accessory structure per site and there could be 120 accessory 
buildings on a site this size and they’re asking for an additional 
one.  I think that meets the hardship criteria. 

 Mr. LaPorte they’ve got like 80 acres of land up there.  A shed 
isn’t going to be noticed. 

 Mr. Wysong commented a couple of meetings ago this came before us 
as just a shed for a variance of square footage and it was pointed out 
that in a residential zone there is also a requirement where there is 
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a limit on the number of auxiliary buildings you can have and the 
original appeal did not make note of the fact that it was a building 
in an excess of that under the Code.  I see this as a correction to 
that oversight more than a new appeal. 

 Mr. LaPorte said what they’re asking for is very minor, in his 
opinion. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

 D. Appeal #5906A, Application of Southington Country Club Inc. 
for a 20 square foot variance to allow a 280 square foot accessory 
structure where 260 square feet is allowed under Section 2-01A & 15-04 
of the Zoning Regulations, 150 Savage Street, property of Southington 
Country Club Inc. in an R-20/25 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal #59906A.  Mr. Gworek 
seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe stated he would incorporate the comments made in the 
previous application. 

 The Chair said as this   stands on its own it really is a minor 
variance for 260 to 280. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

  

Continued Public Hearing Items 

 Let the record show Mr. O’Keefe will be recusing himself and Mr. 
Lombardi will be seated for him.  (Mr. O’Keefe left the room.) 

 A. Appeal #5900A, Application of Kurt Holyst for a variance to 
allow 80 square foot pylon sign where 44 square feet is allowed & 60 
square feet of wall signage where 44 square feet is allowed under 
Sections 13-07A, 13-07B & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 897 South 
Main Street, property of HQ Realty LLC in a B zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal #5900A.  Mr. Gworek 
seconded. 

 Mr. LaPorte felt a sign the size of which they’re asking is 
excessive.  The applicant didn’t establish a hardship. 

 Mr. Gworek agreed completely.   He did not see a need for an 80 
square foot sign there.  Like I said before, that table is 4 by 8, you 
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add 2 more feet and you have 6 by 8 which is 48 square feet and that’s 
a massive sign especially for that location.  He’s going to have more 
signs on the building.  I understand his point for as much marketing 
as possible, but that’s taking it to the max, to say the least. 

 Mr. LaPorte pointed out it wouldn’t look like a sign but it would 
look like a billboard. 

 Motion denied 0 to 5 on a roll call vote. 

  

 (Mr. O’Keefe reentered the room and was reseated.) 

 

 

8. Miscellaneous / Old Business / New Business 

 Mr. Librandi pointed out in their packets there was a notice that 
two Tuesdays, one in April and one in August would be changed due to 
the primary. 

 Also, for March 6, there is a special meeting at 6:30 pm right 
before the PZC meeting.  We did advertise it.   I want to be sure we 
have a quorum for that meeting. 

 

9. Adjournment 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn which Mr. O’Keefe seconded. 
Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 7:51 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

    Robert Salka, Chairman 
    Zoning Board of Appeals 
 
 
      


